MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 21st November 2013 in the Committee Room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  
Commenced at 7.30pm.  

Members present: Cllr Watley (Chairman), Cllr Keeble (Vice Chairman), Cllr Bennett, Cllr Hall, Cllr McCarthy, Cllr Mason, Cllr Town.  Also present, Susan Barnes (Parish Clerk) and Rosemarie Nelson (Treasurer).
Apologies for absence were received from: Cllr Henwood, Cllr Spiers, Cllr Frost, Cllr Dean and County Councillor Ann Naylor. 
Also present: Terry Smith, Herald Magazine 
AMENDMENTS

The revised October minutes were signed by Cllr Watley as a correct record with no further amendments.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Nil. 
OPEN FORUM
There were two members of the Public in attendance.  They asked if any enquiries or contact had been made in relation to planning opportunities within the Parish.  The Council confirmed that no representations had been made to them at present.
They also enquired when the village Christmas lights were being installed and switched on.  The Council advised that the lights were due to be installed anytime and the turning on ceremony would be held at 6pm on Sunday 1st December on the Horsefayre Green outside the Leather Bottle pub.  A leaflet would be dropped in to households confirming this revised date as the Herald magazine stated the original date of the 30th November which had changed after the magazine had gone to print.  The Clerk would assist with this.  Cllr Keeble would also contact Essex Radio to make a request to broadcast this date once the arrival of the lights had been confirmed by Cllr Mason.  

Mr Terry Smith wished to raise to the Council’s attention an article he had read recently regarding the Centenary anniversary of the start of the First World War in August 2014.  In commemoration, organisations and veteran groups would be organising events or projects and they would very much like Parish and Town Councils to get involved with these to mark the event.  Ideas and suggestions would be welcomed.  He suggested liaising with the various organisations and involving the Parish Council along with such groups as the Scouts and local community groups early in the New Year and the suggestion of a Parish Council sub committee was suggested.  This would be discussed further in the New Year.             

At this point the Remembrance Sunday Service at the War Memorial was mentioned and agenda item 2576 was brought forward for discussion.  It was felt by the Parish Council members who attended the service on Sunday 9th November, as well as by some members of the public that it was unusual for Blackmore to observe the two minutes silence at 10.45am as opposed to the nationally recognised time of 11am.  The Church service started at 10.30am at the war memorial which was led by Rev. Toni Smith of St Laurence Church and Max Carter, the Baptist Church Minister, which subsequently ended with the two minutes silence at 10.45am and the laying of wreaths thereafter.  The Parish Council felt that it should follow the tradition of many years of the recognised two minutes silence being held at 11am in the usual way.   It was commented that some people were still arriving between 10.45 and 11.00am and had missed the service and the two minutes silence.  It was also mentioned that the laying of wreaths was carried out in a rather hap-hazard disorganised way which should be more carefully organised next year to reflect the respect it commanded.   
The Council decided it would send a letter to Rev. Toni Smith regarding this and the Parish Council would offer assistance with the organisation of the service next year and would be happy to meet with Rev. Toni and Max Carter to discuss this in more detail.   Cllr Watley (Chairman) read out a draft letter he had written which he would provide to the Clerk for sending on behalf of the Parish Council as soon as possible.        

 The open forum was brought to a conclusion.  

MATTERS ARISING

Liz Cohen, BBC gave her apologies to Cllr Keeble for not being able to attend the meeting due to illness.  
CORRESPONDENCE
The Clerk reported on the following correspondence received at the Parish Office:-
2580
The Clerk had received notification from SLCC of the new ‘Clerks Manual’ which the Clerk 
felt would be very beneficial.  The Parish Council approved this and requested the Clerk order 
this at the cost of £47.50 members price. 
2581
The Clerk had received an email from Stobart Air regarding the consultation for the ‘proposal to re-establish controlled airspace in the vicinity of London Southend Airport’.  The deadline to respond is 19th December 2013.  Cllr Bennett would review the consultation and give a response to the Clerk for submitting. 
2582
The Clerk passed the leaflet from Essex County Council (ECC) and Essex Police, ‘Who is responsible for that’?  It is a useful leaflet with various contact details and the Clerk also provided a copy to Terry Smith for purposes of the Herald magazine.
  

2583
The Clerk read out the letter received from AON Insurance Company relating to ‘snow 
clearance, salting and gritting’.  This would be held on file by the Clerk. Cllr Keeble confirmed 
he will deliver 10 bags of salt to Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall from the stores at Blackmore 
Village Hall which was delivered by ECC.
2584 
The Clerk read out an email received from Essex County Council regarding the street lighting 
turn off scheme and the impending bad weather and snow warning.  In the event the MET 
Office releases warnings of bad weather or snow, ECC will be implementing an over-ride on all 
street lighting meaning that they will be kept on all night.  
2585
The Clerk read out the details of the next round of the Neighbourhood Action team which is 
due to commence in the Ward from 3rd to 7th February 2014.  Cllr Keeble would organise for 
Stondon Massey PC to have them on 3rd and 4th and for Blackmore, Hook End and Wyatts 
Green to have them on 5th, 6th and 7th February respectively. 
BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS
2586

Cllr Keeble advised that after a recent meeting which he attended at Brentwood Borough Council (BBC), he was able to confirm that the compensation grant for 2014/15 would remain unchanged.  After such time, the Parish Council would have to evidence its budget using a much stricter procedure and on a commissioning basis.  Cllr Keeble had made a suggestion to BBC to split the £119,000 spent on the Neighbourhood Action Team between the Parishes to enable them to take the work on themselves.  


Cllr Keeble had also stressed the need with BBC for better communication from them to Parish Councils which would only improve the effectiveness of both Councils and the relationship between them and the reporting back to the residents/parishioners accordingly.

Cllr Keeble reported that the newly installed hard standing and sanitary ingestion and drainage system at ‘Oak Tree Farm’ (travellers encampment) was not being enforced by BBC due to it already being in hand with the Court of Appeal process.  Cllr Keeble said that as the sanitary system installed was a moveable system it was not in breach of the injunction order.  

Cllr Keeble read out the latest update email from ECC regarding the flooding at the pond. 


ECC advised that the work at the pond had been completed and any future flooding problems would be due to overgrown ditches which are the responsibility of the relevant land owners to maintain.  Therefore, an officer from ECC’s Flood Management Team would be looking to speak to the land owners to get the ditches cleared.  ECC commented that additional flooding issues may also arise due to the pond level rising so high that it stops the road from draining which ECC could do nothing about.  The level of the pond is governed by a weir which ideally, if removed by the PC would put a stop to highway flooding.  

Cllr Keeble responded via email stating that he thought that based on ECC’s previous emails, they were going to run at least one 9” pipes from the ditch side under the road to the pond and that the original pipe was to be sleeved to prevent further ingress of roots.  There appears to be two four and a half inch pipes sited by the drain grating on the pond side of the road which will probably silt up quickly and require regular jetting to remain useful drainage.  The land owner seems very reluctant to dredge the ditch and this can only make ECC’s work redundant.  The worry is that this work will only alleviate the current problem but it will reoccur in the near future without frequent maintenance.  Cllr Keeble is awaiting a reply from ECC.  


Cllr Keeble concluded his report by promoting the Mayor’s civic carol service at St Laurence Church, Blackmore on 12th December at 6pm.

 REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
2587
FINANCE

The following cheques were approved for payment and signed:

£


Addressee


Description

 -


S Barnes


Nov Salary

   -


HM Revenue & Customs
Nov NI/Tax 

   -


Essex Pension Fund

Nov  

      75.00

Petty Cash


Nov

   -


R Nelson


Nov - Book keeping  

   487.50

Blackmore Parochial Charities

   210.00

Tipps Cross R Hall

Office Rent

     21.02

Join – IT Ltd


Office photocopier (taken over from 








XSS Ltd)

  1506.25

K Stanbridge


Maintenance – Nov inv. 12/13

   138.48

J Oddy & Sons


Goods – Inv:121315 = £39.96

                                                                                                          Inv:121144 = £98.52

   147.00

SLCC



2014 annual membership

     40.00

C Smith Evans


(Florist) Flowers for Madeline in July

     50.00

Poppy Appeal


Wreath and wooden crosses – donation

   966.95

MDL



Grass cutting – inv. 2449

     67.00

EALC



Greens & Commons training day 








(Clerk) – inv. 3692

    250.00

J Davies


trim trees on Horsefayre Green (prior to 








xmas lights installation)


  2181.60

Lamps & Tubes Ltd

Xmas lights – inv. 65991


 ADDITIONAL CHEQUE REQUEST

Plus 5 x blank Cheques to be signed in advance (Requiring 2 signatures only)
Receipts:
The Clerk reported she had confirmation of the HM Revenue & Customs VAT refund of £887.57.
Payments:
Nothing to report

2588
FINANCIAL POWERS
Mrs Nelson (Treasurer) reported that all was in accordance with the finance reports as    distributed prior to the meeting.   Mrs Nelson advised that the precept from BBC had come in on time as well as the payment of the MUGA service charge invoice of £1600 from Blackmore Village Hall.  She commented that the Blackmore Village Hall loan repayment had been invoiced in November and was pending payment.  It was also advised that the cricket and football field rent charges would be invoiced in the new year, January 2014.  Mrs Nelson also advised that she had asked Chris Blackwell of the Village Hall Committee if a bank transfer system or direct debit could be set up for future payments which he is considering.  Mrs Nelson confirmed that as previously advised she had received the VAT refund of £887.57 into the bank account.   There was no further news or updates from the Bank regarding the PC’s credit card after an appeal had been put in.   
2589
COMMUNITY POLICE MEETING

Nothing new to report.  No meetings are being scheduled at present.
2590
COMMUNITY BUS



The Clerk reported that she had thought the bus folder and bus keys had been taken from the post box at the Hall as they had not been returned from the last hirers in person.  It transpired prior to the meeting that the hirers had in fact gone away on holiday and had decided to drop the keys into a nearby Councillor without advising the Clerk.  The folder and keys were therefore presumed missing for the duration of their two week holiday.  The Clerk asked if this should happen again, in future could a call be given to the Clerk by the recipient of the keys so the Clerk was aware.  The Clerk will return the spare keys she had loaned from Cllr Keeble. 
2591
BLACKMORE CENTRE FOR YOUNG PEOPLE


The Clerk advised she was in receipt of a letter from the Youth Centre advising of their AGM on 9th December at 8pm, inviting Cllr Keeble to attend as representative of the Parish Council.  Unfortunately, Cllr Keeble could not attend due to previous meeting commitments.  It was therefore proposed by Cllr Keeble, seconded by Cllr Bennett and unanimously agreed that Cllr Watley (Chairman) would act as the Parish Council’s appointed representative.  Cllr Watley accepted and the Clerk will inform the youth centre of his attendance.  

Cllr Keeble advised that all was going well and the youth centre had recently been decorated by volunteers who had carried out a great job.  
2592
BLACKMORE SPORTS ARENA – (formerly MUGA)

The Clerk had received a report from Kevin, the maintenance man, that there had been a lot of rubbish dumped in the area and questioned if it was from the maintenance works carried out at the sports arena recently.  There were long cardboard tubes which would have held matting or astro turfing of some description as well as a door and a garage roof plus pallets and other items dumped in the overflow car park.  Cllr Keeble has this in hand and will ensure the waste is removed as soon as possible.    


2593
MOBILE LIBRARY
Nothing new to report
2594
BRENTWOOD BOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL ASSOCIATION

The Clerk confirmed the next meeting is scheduled for 4th December which Cllr Watley will attend.  Cllr Keeble is unavailable due to prior meeting commitments.
2595
ROADWAY RENTS (2013)

All payments received for 2013.
BLACKMORE MILLENNIUM PARK

2596
 PROGRESS REPORT

The Clerk informed, as previously mentioned under item 2591, that waste had been dumped in the overflow car park in addition to long metal scaffolding tubes which had been left in the vicinity and youths had pushed them into the soft grass vertically on the Millenium field.  The Maintenance man had had to remove them and repair the damage to the soil and the holes which had been made.  Cllr Keeble will monitor this for future incidents.


The Clerk also advised that the maintenance man had weeded the overflow car park as well as repairing the two broken picnic seats and tables and gave them a coat of preservative. 


Cllr Keeble advised that it was suggested at the last Walter Hobbs project Committee meeting, to use the surplus waste soil which formed the mound at the car park entrance of the Millennium park to fill the bark pit in the children’s play area.  This reduced the cost of the project as well as tidied up the area on the Millennium Park.  The PC thought this to be a good idea and was in favour with this idea.  


PLANNING COMMITTEE

2597
 PLANS


The following planning sub committee meetings had taken place and plans discussed accordingly:
21st October 2013 – 
Application No. 13/01047/FUL – Comment: No objections
5th November 2013 - Application No. 13/01045/FUL – Comment: No objections




Application No. 13/01012/FUL – Comment: No objections
     


Application No. 13/01016/FUL – Comment: No objections




Application No. 13/01082/FUL – Comment: No objections

18th November 2013 – Application No. 13/01040/FUL – Comment: No objections



 2598
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES – 
Cllr Keeble advised that the matter relating to the unofficial hard standing which had been installed on the verge outside ‘Elm view’ was being inspected by ECC.

Bluebell Farm - Spriggs Lane, Blackmore (mobile home)  - (History):  The Clerk had previously chased Christopher Stathers, BBC planning department.  He advised in his letter dated 22nd August 2011 that this item had been chased internally and a new case reference number issued against this case file which had been temporarily lost at BBC.  The outstanding Enforcement Notice dated back to 19th August 2002 and required the removal of the mobile home and he could not at this present time trace any subsequent planning permission for the retention of the mobile home.  He would therefore be investigating this matter further and would update us as soon as possible, and after he had made a further visit to the property.  – Still awaiting update.

Plot 3, Oak Tree farm, Chelmsford Road, Blackmore, CM4 0PZ – (History)

Cllr Keeble advised that the appeal had been heard on 23rd November 2012 and the Secretary of State had won the case.  This is now pending Eric Pickles decision. 



Land adjacent to Oak Fold, Hook End Rd, Hook End  - (History): Being looked into by BBC in relation to any enforcement action being taken by them as on green belt land.  Cllr Bennett advised the meeting that in 2009 BBC had written a letter advising that it posed a change of use and was inappropriate development of the green belt.  However, not it seemed that BBC had chosen to not enforce their previous decision and instead strike it from their list of enforcements altogether.  Cllr Watley would investigate this further with BBC.


Kiln Farm, Mountnessing Rd, Blackmore – No updates for some time.

Pixies Halt – It had been advised by Cllr Dean that BBC had investigated this and had found 
the surface installed to be porous and not a breach so required no further action.  
Action: 
Cllr Watley to keep chasing for enforcement updates on his lists to BBC.

ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE
A meeting of the Environment Committee had taken place on Monday 18th November 2013 at 7.30pm.  All was in accordance with the items on the minutes previously distributed by the Clerk.
2599
Drain clearance and road sweeping 
All ok.  
2600
Village speed
Nothing new to report
2601
Allotments
There is a list of approximately 14 interested parishioners.  Cllr Watley is completing the grant 
application forms.  
2602
Village pond - flooding

Cllr Keeble reported under item 2586.
2603
Gunnells Corner – pavement (wheelchair access)


Nothing new to report.
2604
Replacement tree on the pond

In hand with Cllr Town.  
2605
Notice Boards
The Clerk is to take photographs for supplier showing the peeling lettering as well as condensation.  The maintenance man is making a new door for the notice board on the Green which is now rotten and un-serviceable.
2606
Christmas lights

In hand with Cllr Mason and the Clerk.  As reported under the open forum item. 
2607
Parish Planters

It was decided that the damaged planters on the Wyatts Green junction (island), would be 
replaced with a single, larger triangular shaped planter to the centre of the island to avoid future 
problems with cars veering off the road and hitting them.   This would help prevent damage to 
them as they are currently positioned near to the kerb edge and ongoing maintenance is an issue.  
Cllr Town will look at this with the maintenance man before proceeding.  The maintenance man 
had estimated a cost of approximately £50 per planter for labour, plus materials for repairs to be 
made. 
2608
Loose kerb stones (Plovers Mead)

This continues to be reported to ECC and they do not prioritise the work to be completed which 
is very disappointing. 
2609
Ditches – Loose felled debris and flooding at Granary Meadow

The Clerk reported that the fallen trees down Service Lane had been dealt with and removed 
so the footpaths were now all clear.  

The Clerk reported that she had written to ECC regarding the flooding at Granary Meadow and 
was awaiting a reply relating to the nearby ditches.  She had copied in the residents who had 
written to her.

Other items: 

2610
Cllr Town and the maintenance man agreed that the broken wall caused by the tree roots would 
be repaired in better weather.
2611
Cllr Town had arranged installation of the new dog waste sign which had received positive 
response.  

2612
Cllr Town is liaising with Matthews plants regarding the tidying and re-planting of the 
roundabout (island) at Blackmore.
2613
The Clerk advised that the maintenance man had tidied and strimmed and cut back vegetation on 
Library Green.
 DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  9th December 2013 - 7.30pm at Crosse House, Church St, Blackmore.

enw2oHenwo
HERALD MAGAZINE

2614
NEXT EDITION

Terry Smith advised that all was going OK at present apart from one advertiser who had cancelled owing £68 at present.  The next deadline is the last weekend in January 2014 .
RECREATION COMMITTEE
2615
A Meeting of members of the Recreation Committee/Walter Hobbs Play area Committee had 
taken place on 12th November 2013 at Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  All was in accordance 
with those minutes distributed by the Clerk previously.  
Ted Marriage Recreation Field
*Dog waste bins – pending removal where applicable.  To be reviewed in the New Year.  
A.09.13 – Spring train – handle missing – The maintenance man will take a photo to supply to the Clerk in order she can order with supplier.
Mill Lane Recreation Field

· Dog waste bins – pending removal where applicable.  To be reviewed in the New Year
B.09.13 – Climbing frame and monkey bars – in need of stripping-down and re-painting.  Clerk instructed Kevin and he advised he will do during better weather.

C.09.13 - The last BBC inspection suggested the self-closing gate was closing too fast posing a possible finger entrapment risk.  The Clerk had instructed Kevin to reduce the speed of closure by adjusting the gate mechanism and he reported prior to the meeting that this had been completed and was now OK.

Clerk was instructed to ask the appropriate authority responsible for the removal of debris and tidying of the adjacent public footpath.  Clerk has contacted BBC and ECC who now handle footpaths.
Walter Hobbs Recreation Field
*Dog waste bins – pending removal where applicable.  To be reviewed in the New Year
F.09.13 - Reported by BBC that there is wear to hexagonal swing chains. The maintenance man investigated and reported back to the Clerk that it appears to be the bearings that are worn and asked if the Committee wanted to replace these.
G.09.13 - Repair to hexagonal swing wooden frame. Clerk had arranged with Kevin and he confirmed prior to the meeting that he had now repaired it and given it a coat of preservative.
H.09.13 - Aerial runway wire adjustment. Clerk had discussed this with Kevin the maintenance man,  he had advised he could not carry this out and that the supplier needed to be contacted.  He did confirm he had given a coat of preservative to both landing ramps.

I.09.13 - Boundary trees cutting. Cllr Keeble to report.
A.10.13 – Clerk has actioned with Kevin the re-painting of the goals posts, weather permitting. Kevin advised that he had trimmed the trees and shrubs as much as he possibly could near the cricket nets and touch line.  Cllr Keeble will look at obtaining a quote to carry further works out if deemed necessary. 
Walter Hobbs Play area project

Cllr McCarthy reported that due to the recent discussions with the supplier, Playquip and factors outside of their control along with the impending Christmas Holidays, it had been decided that all works would commence early January 2014 to avoid the job being halted mid-way.  The complete contract had been awarded to Playquip Leisure so they would be carrying out all ground works and preparation as well as the supply and installation of the play equipment and removal of the old.  Their quotation was very favourable and more cost effective in the long run than the other quotes the Committee had obtained to carry out the ground works and preparation independently.  The Council was happy with this decision.  The Clerk had requested an extension to meet this schedule with Essex Environment Trust pertaining to the grant. 

Grant Funding

· The Clerk was pleased to advise that she had received confirmation that the Brentwood Community Share fund had awarded the PC £2,310.00 towards the play area safety surfacing.  

· Pending further updates on the CIF application. 
Cllr McCarthy advised that after the ROSPA training certificates had been received for the Clerk and his attendance, they would be in the position to train the other recreation members to carry out their own inspections instead of BBC.  Basic inspections will be carried out weekly, quarterly inspections will be more thoroughly carried out and external annual inspections will be carried out.
The next meeting will be at Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall, 7pm, Wednesday 11th December.
Items to monitor – all recreation areas:  Inspection reports (BBC) for both play area inspections and dog waste services whilst bins are still in situ and until such time that the PC undertakes its own play area inspections in the New Year. 
Other

A contact was given to the Clerk for tree surveys – Alan Marsh at BBC.  He had forwarded information to ECC regarding tree works required.
The Clerk had advised the PC had received award certificates for the best kept playing fields competition from the Essex Playing Fields Association.  These would be held on file.


         .    

CLERK’S REPORT

2616
 COMMITTEE MEETINGS


Environment
  9.12.13
7.30 pm
Crosse House, Blackmore


Planning
   TBC
TBC
Anvil House, Blackmore


Recreation 
   11.12.13
7.00 pm
Tipps X R Hall  

Parish Council: 
  19.12.13
7.30pm
Blackmore Village Hall (not Tipps Cross)



2617
The Clerk advised that she had recently attended the EALC training course ‘Commons, Village Greens and Open Spaces’ which she found to be very useful.  It was given by the ‘Open Spaces Society’ and covered topics relating to registering commons and village greens.  The Clerk had since contacted ECC’s legal Department and would be checking the filing to ensure that both the Horsefayre Green and Main Village Green was duly registered as the Parish Council’s village Greens.

2618
The Clerk advised she and Cllr Bennett had attended a meeting with Eric Pickles and other Parish Councils on 15.11.13 to discuss Parish Council issues and concerns relating to the relationship with Brentwood Borough Council.  This was felt to be an issue with all Brentwood Parish Councils and the Clerk had submitted the PC’s concerns via the EALC and the BBPCA.  Mr Pickles will liaise with BBC and report back his findings in due course. 

2619
Website information – No new updates.

2620
Remembrance Sunday Service, Blackmore – as covered after the open forum section.

2621
Office Filing – The Clerk reported that the filing system was to full capacity and had a filing overflow situation.  Cllr Hall would assist the Clerk in updating the system and removing old and unwanted information accordingly in the New Year.

ANY OTHER BUSINESS – (for discussion only)-    
2622
Cllr Town suggested writing to thank the workers who had successfully cleared the footpaths of fallen debris along Service Lane.  The Clerk was instructed to obtain the contact details from Gill Jefferies and write to them. 
2623
Cllr Mason reported that yet more kerbstones had fallen down at Plovers Mead, some of which are being hit by the bus on its route down the road.  There is now a problem on both sides of the road near to the entrance of Plovers Mead.  Cllr Keeble and the Clerk will again report this and follow up. 
2624
Cllr Keeble asked if the Clerk could again enquire with BT about the possibility of the PC either buying the telephone kiosk outside the Post office in Blackmore or BT coming to tidy it up and maintain it as it is now an eye sore and in need of renovation.

There being no further business, the Meeting closed at 9.50pm
3

